




























January 13, 2015 

 
The Honorable Robert Cowles 
State Senator 
P.O. Box 882 
Madison, WI 53707 
 
The Honorable Samantha Kerkman 
State Representative 
P.O. Box 8952 
Madison, WI 53708 
 
RE:  Public Hearing on GAB 
 
Dear Honorable Cowles and Honorable Kerkman, 
 
Election Systems and Software (ES&S) has the honor of supplying voting systems for numerous 
jurisdictions across the State of Wisconsin.  We have been doing business in Wisconsin for over 25 years.   
 
ES&S interacts with State Election Authorities in 45 states across the nation.  Each of these States has its 
own individual requirements and rules regarding how voting systems must be tested for compliance to 
State and Federal Statutes.  In the State of Wisconsin the GAB is charged with the oversight of voting 
system testing and state certification.  This testimony is provided in regard to our experience and 
interaction with the GAB as the authority for testing of voting systems. 
 
The GAB has consistently performed thorough, extensive reviews of all new software and hardware 
which is proposed for use by any Wisconsin jurisdiction.  In addition, each modification to any installed 
or previously approved system is also subjected to a detailed review and approval process.  ES&S has 
had the opportunity to work directly with the GAB on a number of test campaigns over recent years.  
We can attest to the detailed attention which the GAB staff devotes to this very important duty.  
 
While any voting system manufacturer may desire a short and quick path to State certification, we value 
the GAB’s scrutiny that is placed upon our voting systems.  The GAB is charged with ensuring that all 
voting systems used for Wisconsin elections are secure, accurate, and conform to Wisconsin Statues.  In 
our experience, the GAB takes this role very seriously and executes it with close attention to each detail.   
 
It should also be noted that the GAB has always provided dedicated resources for voting system test 
campaigns that are available to assist manufacturers with questions, oversight and also to discuss with 
us ways in which the testing program can be improved.  In our experience, the GAB appears to have only 
one goal as it relates to their duties in performing voting system testing – to ensure fair elections for all.  
To this end, they perform those duties exceptionally well. 
 
Respectfully, 
Election Systems and Software 



                 

NAMI Wisconsin’s mission is to improve the quality of life of people affected by mental illness and to promote recovery.  
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Senator Robert L. Cowles 
Room 118 South 
State Capitol 
Madison, WI 53707  
 

Rep. Samantha Kerkman 
Room 315 North 
State Capitol 
P.O. Box 8952 
Madison, WI 53708  

January 12, 2015 
 
 

 
Dear Representative Kerkman and Senator Cowles,  
 
Following this week’s Joint Legislative Audit Committee hearing regarding the recent audit of 
Wisconsin’s Government Accountability Board (GAB), we know that the legislature will consider 
changes to the structure of the GAB.  
 
Throughout this debate and decision-making process, we ask you to consider our feedback on the 
GAB’s Accessibility Program. In 2014, the program’s survey and audits of polling places were 
recognized by the Presidential Commission on Election Administration as a national model that should 
be adopted across the county. In their efforts to improve voting accessibility for people living with all 
types of disabilities, the GAB has done an excellent job facilitating meaningful stakeholder involvement 
by forming an Advisory Committee that includes wide-ranging disability organizations. As a grassroots 
organization on mental health, we sometimes find that cross-disability projects focus primarily on the 
experiences of people with physical/developmental/cognitive disabilities. However, we have been 
pleased to find that the GAB Accessibility Program has actively partnered with us to improve the voting 
experience of people with mental illness. 
 
As you debate changes to the GAB, we strongly recommend maintaining the progress and meaningful 
stakeholder involvement of the GAB’s Accessibility Program. 
 
Thank you for considering our testimony. Please do not hesitate to reach out with any questions or to 
obtain additional information.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
Annabelle Potvin 
Advocacy Coordinator  
NAMI Wisconsin  
annabelle@namiwisconsin.org 
 
NAMI, the National Alliance on Mental Illness, is the nation’s largest grassroots mental health organization dedicated to 
improving the lives of individuals and families affected by mental illness. NAMI Wisconsin and dedicated volunteers work to 
raise awareness and provide essential education, advocacy and support for people in our community living with mental 
illness and their loved ones. 
 









More State-level leadership is needed 
to ensure accurate vote-counting. 
 
Comment to Joint Committee on Audit, January 14, 2015 
on LAB Report 14-14: Government Accountability Board 
Wisconsin Grassroots Network 
Election Integrity Action Team, Karen McKim, Coordinator 

 

The output of our grocery-store scanners and gas-station pumps is subject to 
more routine verification than the output of our voting machines.  
 
As pages 43-45 of LAB’s report make clear to a careful reader, Wisconsin’s 
Government Accountability Board routinely certifies election results before any 
election official verifies the voting-machine output to be accurate.  
 
Although vote-tabulating machines—like all computers—produce occasional 
miscounts,1 GAB has not provided local election officials with policies or proce-
dures for routinely verifying their output.  This lack of prudent management 
places every candidate at risk of defeat by random error or deliberate fraud, and 
places our freedom of self-government through elections at intolerable risk. Even 
one election outcome determined by a miscount is too many. 
 
In response to this audit, we urge the Legislature to direct the state elections 
authority to develop and promulgate policies and procedures for local verific-
ation of voting-machine output after each election before certifying results. 
National experts and other states have developed low-cost methods for verifying 
electronic tabulations, which could be carried out in no more time than it 
currently takes to finalize election results.  
 
At a minimum, legislators need to inform the state elections authority that in any 
area where statutes are silent or subject to interpretation, legislative intent is 
that only accurately counted election totals are to be certified as final election 
results.  Sadly, current practice makes it necessary for the Legislature to articulate 
this common-sense intent. 

                                                           
1
 Examples of machine miscounts due to human error: City of Medford WI, 2004, discovered only by accident; City 

of Stoughton WI, 2014, discovered only because it was extreme. Examples of machine-malfunction miscounts: 
Bronx, New York City 2010, discovered only by accident; Humboldt County CA, 2008, discovered through citizen-
initiative audit. Examples of deliberate manipulation: Leon County FL, 2005, and Washington DC, 2010; both 
revealed by the hackers. Because voting-machine output is so rarely verified, most electronic miscounts have likely 
gone undetected. 
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Discussion: The flaws identified by the Audit Bureau on pages 43-45 of this report confirm 
some of those we described in our 2012 report on GAB-ordered post-election audits.2 However, 
the LAB report does not highlight the two most serious and consequential flaws.  
 

 The State elections agency needs to provide local officials with policies and procedures for 
routinely verifying voting-machine output. Although statutes require county boards of 
canvass to review results for accuracy before forwarding them to GAB, and although legis-
lative intent that election results be accurate should be apparent, GAB administrative code 
and guidance provide no specific requirement or direction for local officials to verify voting-
machine output. As a result, the outcomes of most of Wisconsin’s elections are determined 
by raw unverified computer output 
 
In fact, GAB staff have been actively discouraging routine verification. As a result, the only 
voting-machine output that is certain to be verified is in races that fall within the recount 
margin specified in under §9.01, Wis. Stats. and for which a recount is ordered. If a hacker 
ever successfully manipulated election results, he or she almost certainly produced a victory 
margin outside the recount margin. 
 
The state elections agency could easily draw upon national guidance and experience in 
other states to provide Wisconsin’s local officials with instructions for effective and econ-
omical methods of routinely verifying voting-machine accuracy before certifying the mach-
ines’ output as true and accurate election results. Protecting our election results from 
undetected miscounts could be done easily and cheaply with little or no statutory change.  
 

 The State elections agency must not allow local officials to delay verification until after it 
is too late to correct errors using statutory processes.  Although statutes provide for the 
correction of miscounts only before certification, the GAB has historically directed local 
election officials to delay any verification until after GAB has certified the output as final 
election results, even for the few post-election audits mandated by statute. Only in late 
2014 did the Board change its guidance specifically to allow--not require—timely verification 
of voting-machine output.  
 
This delay goes beyond imprudent; it is irrational and irresponsible. Instead of being easily 
corrected in accordance with statutes, any electronic miscounts discovered after certific-
ation would require correction through extra-statutory measures, likely involving the courts 
and causing avoidable litigation at taxpayer’s expense. Concerned legislators should make it 
clear that legislative intent is that only accurate vote totals be certified as election results, 
and that any guidance provided by the state elections agency should always be consistent 
with that intent.  

 
 

For more information, visit the Election Integrity Action Team’s website, 
www.wisconsingrassroots.net/election_integrity_project 
or contact us at wigrassrootsnetwork@gmailcom 

                                                           
2
 Wisconsin’s Post-election Voting-machine Audit Practices, July 2012.  bit.ly/1q6KqOx  

http://bit.ly/1q6KqOx









